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Your excellencies, dear delegates, 
 
We celebrate the 10th anniversary of what indeed is a unique Convention. It 
came into existence due to a combination of pressure from environmental 
organisations and support from governments that at that time felt that they 
needed an active civil society to join in the fight against environmental 
deterioration and for sustainable development. Going from the principle idea 
to the actual text was both an exciting and a painful process, and we still 
face the consequences of articles that are ambivalent or of a very general 
nature. As we discussed over and again this week, in particular public 
participation and access to justice are the parts of the convention where 
many Parties, and therefore NGOs, face serious problems in reality. 
 
From Aarhus we have moved on with additional legal instruments, none of 
them actually having entered into force. And we have the Almaty 
Guidelines, addressed to Member States, but not leading to coordinated 
efforts by Parties yet to systematically open up international forums 
sufficiently to ensure a meaningful role for NGOs there. 
 
So we have a lot to improve still. We are still far from the situation where 
public authorities work closely with civil society to tackle pollution, protect 
nature, develop environmentally sound infrastructure, etc. We are far from 
that not only in the new democracies, but also in Western Europe. The 
European ECO Forum evaluation of 23 Parties showed that often the 
situation is worse than the official reports reveal. 
And we also see in some countries trends to even go backwards. Slovakia 
being a clear case of reducing rights of the public, and even in the 
Netherlands, my homecountry, there is a public debate about reducing public 
participation. 
 



I can also approach it from the positive side. The Aarhus Convention entered 
into force quickly, led to new legislation in many countries, stimulated the 
entry of modern information systems, created permanent pressure to set up 
and maintain public participation procedures. The compliance procedure that 
was adopted 6 years ago has already proven itself, not only because it is 
leading now to real political pressure in cases that deserve it, but also 
because it provided parties with advise on improving the situation and 
stimulated NGOs to precisely evaluate the situation.  
And for environmental NGOs in general, Aarhus is meaning a lot. It is a 
symbol for environmental democracy, both for potential and real impact on 
the ground and for its unique functioning as a Convention with its different 
bodies.  
 
Implementing Aarhus is not easy. As I have been saying in Aarhus itself and 
in later occasions, it is in fact a change of culture we are looking for. A new 
era of relations between authorities and citizens, based on transparency, 
open debate from the very start of policy making and of accepting citizens as 
responsible guardians of democratically agreed rules. The Aarhus 
Convention was in fact still a product of the nineties, when Sustainable 
Development had came firmly on the agenda, when the big conventions on 
climate and biodiversity and the Kyoto Protocol were agreed, when 
communism was recently defeated in the eastern part of Europe and a lot of 
enthousiasm existed in that region about the future. So the change of culture 
we were looking for had quite some chance. 
 
Nowadays, I think we have that chance still, and progress has been made, 
but the political and economical circumstances tend to turn against us. 
Globalisation has made governments more timid towards the powerful 
industry lobbies, and such lobbies have become active in trying to limit the 
role of the public. Precisely here in the Convention we have seen the GMO, 
pesticides and chemical industry lobbies trying to influence the PRTR 
protocol, the GMO amendment and now the Strategic Plan. We are even 
concerned that some governments are lobbied not to ratify the GMO 
amendment. And 2,5 years ago, CEFIC, the European chemical industry 
federation, even launched a campaign to undermine the European 
Commission’s proposal to allow EU NGOs access to the European Court of 
Justice. CEFIC grossly misled the Members of the European Parliament in 
saying that this would give the NGOs more rights than chemical industry. 
Unfortunately CEFIC succeeded, which now means that, for example, the 
European Chemical Agency can face EU court cases when it decides to ban 



chemicals, but NOT when it decides to allow them. A practical example of 
how access to justice an make a difference in stimulating public authorities 
to take well thought and balanced decisions. And here, this week, the 
industry lobby focussed on preventing that the Strategy Plan would include 
the start of a discussion on whether citizens should have the right to access 
to information which is held by business. While such information could be 
very important for citizens to come to sustainable consumption patterns, and 
to evaluate the risks of industrial installations in their neighbourhoods. 
 
Times are changing. Governments cannot guarantee sustainable 
development alone, business is becoming more and more powerful, our 
negative impact on the environment continues to grow and environmental 
ministries are facing a daily uphill battle with other interests, inside and 
outside government, even when they focus on what is now generally 
regarded as the most serious problem, climate change. In such a situation it 
is in everybodies interest to work towards real environmental democracy, 
with the current Aarhus Convention as the floor and not the ceiling.  
 


